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October 6, 2022

Regular Meeting Minutes
 
Town Council Members Present:  Mayor Brenda Kozlowski- Presiding, Darrel Nish, Scott Solum-, Jim Brown-, Marc Mair
Staff: Planner-Brian Preece-, Clerk-Karen Mair, Public Works-Justin Hooper.
Public: Greg Cronin, David Hendricksen, Bob Kowallis, Doug Clements, Don Sant, Eric Kellems. 
Meeting called to order: 7:00 p.m. 

Pledge of Allegiance: Marc Mair
Opening Prayer: Scott Solum
Approval for Meeting Minutes for September 1, 2022– Mayor Kozlowski asks if all the members have had a chance to read through the minutes and if so, she will accept a motion.  Marc Mair makes a motion to approve the minutes for September 1, 2022. Scott Solum seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. The minutes are approved as written.
Financials for September 2022 – Mayor Kozlowski asks the council if they had all reviewed the financials for September 2022. With no questions the Mayor calls for a motion. Jim Brown makes a motion to approve the financials for September 2022. Marc Mair seconds the motion. Voting is unanimous. Financials are approved for September 2022.
Public Comment: 
Greg Cronin states that they are having a significant delay in who is going to handle the irrigation for the Pheasant Glen Subdivision. We have everything ready to go and apply and begin construction. We have spoken to Wes, the city engineer and all the plans are approved and the pipe is ready to be laid but the issue is who is going to own the maintenance and metering of the irrigation. In order to move forward with getting everything ready to be in before spring, I would like to be put on the agenda for the following month as well as have a meeting with the mayor and the town engineer and any staff that would be involved with this matter. 
Brian states that Wes would be the one that would have to sign off on this and there are ways to go forward. Possibly a bond can be issue. We do have ordinances in place to deal with these types of issues. 

Bob Kowallis asks for an update as to where the town is as for as the sewer is concerned at the commercial area of town. Where are we at with the water acquisition for the water with Daniels? Where are we at with the purchase of the mini excavator? 

The mayor indicates that they are still working on the sewer but there are not any new updates. We are still working on the water issue with Daniels and another place. The mini excavator and the trailer has been ordered. We were given an estimate of 6-8 weeks on that. 
Bob would like to thank Justin and Jimmy for working on the items at the park that he asked about. He asked about the crack seal for the parking lot. The mayor states that they are looking at the best possible solutions for the parking lot and the paving of the west side of the park as well. 

Strawberry Communications and Utah Broadband update-

Jon Hagen indicates that UBB acquired Strawberry Communication in July. We have an aggressive plan to move forward and get internet to everyone as soon as possible. We are working with Heber Light and Power to use their existing poles. There are several poles that need to be replaced and or added. We hope to be starting on October 1, 2022. Jon also gave some of the pricing that will be available. 
Town Easement/Right of Way- 

Brian starts that there is a legal process that we have to follow in order to abandon an easement. Tonight is just a discussion on whether the council is wanting to go forward with the process. Each case towards easements and right of ways is done on a case by case basis. There isn’t necessarily a one size fits all solution. 

Doug Clements states that he has purchased the property on the adjacent side of the block. After having the property surveyed it shows that most of the properties are encroaching on the easement. He is asking the council if they feel that they would ever need a road in that particular area. If not he is willing to purchase part of the easement along with the surrounding neighbors. Doug shows the council a map that shows how the easements effect the properties. Brian states that if the council is willing to abandon the easement then the next logical step is to commission an appraiser and find what the price would be per square foot. They cannot just give away the property and it needs to be offered equally to the neighboring property owners. It just needs to be offered at a reasonable price. 
After some discussion, the council decides to move forward with the sale of the town easement. Marc Mair makes a motion to proceed through the legal process of the sale of the town easement. Scott Solum seconds the motion. All in favor. Motion carries. 
Ordinance Update for Street Signs and Parking Enforcement for the Town-
Brian states that whatever the council decides will be for the town and not just the school area. He states that he has started with what he knows how to do. Our easement is much wider than most towns. This is just a draft in order to see what the council wants and if there is modifications to what is there. Any changes or additions will have to be to the state laws and reviewed by the legal team. Once that has been done then he can make the ordinance to be voted on. Brian states that Jim would have a better understanding of what is allowed. The mayor is concerned with the safety of the kids at the charter school. Nothing seems to be getting done with all the calls that have been made. The side streets are loaded with cars that are parked waiting for the kids. The sheriff’s office needs an ordinance from the town in order to enforce the parking issues that are becoming serious traffic problems. The mayor asks Jim to go through this and make sure that everything the sheriff’s office needs in order to enforce ticketing.
Eric Kellums asks that if there is anything that we can do specific to the school zone area. Brian indicates that the state limits what you can do in school areas. They have specific places that you can put signs etc. 

The council decides to go through the draft and make the necessary changes and put it back on the agenda once it is completed. 

Resolution 2022-15 Town Hall and Park Rental Revision; 
In the September town council meeting we talked about keeping $50.00 from the deposit refund to cover a service fee. The mayor asks if there is any discussion. With no questions, Marc Mair makes a motion to accept Resolution 2022-15 Town Hall a Park Rental Revision. Jim seconds the motion. A roll call vote was cast. Results as follow
Charleston Town Resolution # 2022-15

Title of Resolution:  Town Hall & Park Rental Contract Revision

  

Whereas it is hereby resolved that the governing body of Charleston Town approves the revision of the Town Hall Rental & Park Pavilion Rental contract for resident and non-resident rental of the Town Hall & Park.  This revision does not change any policies previously adopted but is intended to clarify the terms of the deposit rental refund. 


See Attachment:

Record of Vote:




Aye

Nay

Absent

Scott Solum, Board Member


 
  X

Jim Brown, Board Member


              X

Marc Mair, Board Member



  X


  

Darrel Nish, Board Member


              X
 

Brenda Kozlowski, Mayor



  X

Christmas Party- The Christmas party will be held on December 5, 2022. It will be at 6:00 pm. Darrel asks if they want to do ham this year since last year there was a lot left over. It seem that the beef went well. The possibility of chicken is asked. Don Sant asks if the town would be interested in doing some smoked meat this year. 
The council decides that they will do popcorn balls again this year.
Staff Reports: -   Justin Hooper –I spoke with the mini excavator company as well as the trailer company and they are both about 4 weeks out. I have new street signs ordered for all the street that need replaced. We are also looking at steel benches that won’t bend and break when they are jumped on. We have the compressor from Midway so we can get the sprinklers blown out for the season. Dave Hendricksen- The Santa Claus is on the schedule again. My son and his wife have agreed to do it again this year.  Brian Preece –nothing.  Karen Mair – Nothing.  Darrel Nish –I have some organizational charts for the next Pioneer Day that will make things go easier. We have been looking into the MAG grants in order to do some of the big projects at the cemetery and the park.  Marc Mair The interlocal meeting is scheduled for the 27th of October. Scott Solum - Nothing, Jim Brown-There have been some concerns about the park that I have been working through with Justin and the mayor. Mayor Kozlowski – You have all received my email on the UDOT nighttime pavement permit. UDOT wants to begin north on SR 113 north to HWY 40. This putting in turn lanes at 2400 south. I don’t think we can stop them. This is just basically a courtesy to let us know they will be going forward. We have had some people come in that are not happy that with how the sale of the cemetery lots are sold. We have tried to accommodate them in every way and they are still not happy. The policy is that if you buy a lot or a number of lots in the Charleston Cemetery in order to het the resident price you have to be a resident. If you want to transfer to someone that’s not a resident, then they have to pay the difference from non-resident to resident. They can be owned and designated to a family member. If they want a deed, they need to pay the difference. We changed this for the reason that people were taking advantage of the town. I just wanted to remind everyone of the policy. 
Darrel Nish makes a motion to adjourn. Scott Solum seconds the motion
Meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m. 
Submitted by Karen Mair – Clerk\Recorder

